CHEDDON FITZPAINE PARISH COUNCIL
 Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7.30pm on Thursday 10 January 2013
 in the Memorial Hall Committee Room.
Present:  Cllr D Webber, Cllr R Isaacs, Cllr K Musgrave, Cllr J Blackshaw, Cllr G Bridges

Others Present: D Cllr E Waymouth, D Cllr B Nottrodt, SCC Cllr D Fothergill,  a member of the public    Clerk: Mrs J Pearson   
1. Apologies for absence:  D Cllr N Cavill, D Cllr U Palmer
2. Declarations of personal/prejudicial interests:  None
3. Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 8 November 2012 were approved.  
4. Vacancy of Parish Councillor.  This had duly been advertised; no replies had been received.  It was agreed that word of mouth and a personal invitation were a good approach to invite people to the position.  The Clerk to seek clarification from the Electoral Officer at TDBC.

5. Minor amendment to Register of Members Interest form.  Cllrs Bridges, Isaac & Blackshaw added their place of residency to this form.  (The form states ‘land, though it implied ownership of property).
Completion of Application for Dispensation form.  Those Councillors who reside in the Parish would be unable to approve the Precept under the current legislation.  For this reason, Dispensation is sought from the Clerk, who has the power of delegation under the recently approved Code of Conduct.  Forms were completed by all Councillors.  The Clerk signed all forms.
6. Clerk to Grant Dispensations to Councillors.  The Clerk granted Dispensation to all Parish Councillors in relation to Item 7 regarding the Precept approval.
7. Approve Precept for 2013-2014.  A working group had met in December to agree the expenditure.  New items include provision for a Waste Bin at Cheddon Lawns, Lengthsman, and Clerks Cilca training (similar to CPD).  The Precept of £10,528 for 2013-14 was unanimously approved.  Proposed by Cllr Bridges, seconded by Cllr Isaac.   
8. Annual Parish Meeting.  The date was agreed as 18 April 2013.  The Clerk to book the Hall. The previous format was agreed to be successful and to keep to the same style.  Last year’s speakers to be invited again, and to extend invitations to representatives from TDBC Planning Department and Viridor.
9. Village Issues: 

a. Website.  It was agreed that the website looks good and Councillors were pleased with the result.  Minor amendments are needed which the Clerk will alter.  The Clerk asked for guidance for what is/is not to be included and a working group will discuss this.  Approval was given for Draft Minutes to be uploaded between meetings.  Councillors are distributing flyers to advertise the website.  Flyers have been put on notice boards in the Memorial Hall, on Waterleaze, Summerleaze and Crown Medical Centre.  Grateful thanks are due to the resident of Waterleaze who leafleted the whole area.  Further suggestions on how the website is used include advertising.  The Clerk was requested to see how this can be accommodated, possibly upgrading to the Silver Package.
b. Neighbourhood Watch.  Cllr Blackshaw to arrange in Rowford.  Cllr Musgrave has an informal system in Upper Cheddon although it is not on the Ringmaster system.  Residents on Waterleaze and Summerleaze are requested to contact their local PCSOs to arrange being part of the Ringmaster system (cascading emails).  It is best done, road by road, street by street, or small sections.  A recent attempted break-in on Waterleaze will be noted on the website.
c. Speed Watch.  The Chairman, Clerk and two members of the public attended a training session at the Police Station.  A speed gun will be provided initially by the Police, but funding will need to be found if the Speed Watch continues after the trial period.  More volunteers are needed to attend training.  SIDs:  Cllr Waymouth was requested to find out when these would be installed.

d. Gadds Valley/Reservoir.  The Clerk had contacted Wessex Water in November as requested.  A meeting was set up with Dan Eversett, Stuart Owens  (Wessex Water) Dennis Quick (SCC Highways), Graham Smith (Gadds Valley Rep), Alex Johnston (Crown), C Cllr E Waymouth, D Cllr B Nottrodt, D Cllr D Webber, Cllr K Musgrave, Cllr G Bridges, and the Clerk.  Considerable discussion has taken place to solve the subsequent flooding problems, and to identify land owners who are responsible for clearing watercourses.  The Crown Agent would liaise with SCC Highways over issues relating to this watercourse.  Wessex Water would report shortly.
November Floods:  Flooding had occurred in Rowford, and in Maidenbrook Lane.  It was suggested work at the school car park had caused extra run off.  Cllr Waymouth is in contact with the Education Department, and Steve Webster the Flood Risk Manager, and will request a meeting possibly in February to assess the local situation.  Dennis Quick, SCC Highways, reported that the pipe under the road by the School was replaced in 2000 with the largest size possible.  Any larger would raise the road surface, and make the pipe higher than the downstream properties.  This area is believed to belong to the County Council, either the Education Dept or Highways.  Discussion was centred on the screen/silt trap and alternatives.
Parking Area below Gadds Valley.  The passing space had been tarmacked, although the idea had been for three or four cars to be parked at right angles to the road.  It is believed there is a subsequent dispute between TDBC/DLO on this matter.

e. Footpaths:  
a. Foot Path Officer – Lyn Bridges offered her letter of resignation to the Chairman.  The Chairman thanked her for her past efforts.  A volunteer is needed for this position.
b..  Summerleaze  The Clerk had spoken to Sally Vickery of SCC Rights of Way. Some work has been completed but more is requested.  A resident has reported flytipping  and noted the area is not as smart as it had previously been.
c.  
Cat Lane:  has been cleared by the farmer and can now be walked.

d.
Tudor Park Cycle Way:  Work to trim brambles is still outstanding.

10
Maidenbrook


a.     Tudor Park – no information regarding adoption of roads
b.     Broken Gatepost by attenuation area – this has been repaired although it is not known  

          by Whom
c.       Notice Board:  Cllr Bridges was unable to locate a notice board he believed to be 

         available.   It was agreed to take down the ‘old’ board by Cheddon Lawns, spruce it up,    

         and ask DLO to install it at Maidenbrook.
d.     Priorswood Liaison Meeting – 9 April 2013 -  Cllrs Webber/Isaac hope to attend.
11
Crown Estate
a.     Parkgate Junction:  this is in hand, though outstanding work from the recent floods has delayed the repair.   Clerk to remind Crown Agent of the maintenance of the roadside hedge on this junction.
b.    Parking at School – no progress has been made. It was noted that a School Community Governor is required.
12.
Hestercombe Garden Trust


08/12/0017  Application to open Hestercombe Drive.  The Planning Officer had given an 
update regarding this application.  Hestercombe is a Special Area of Conservation and as 
such it is now necessary to have a Test of Likely Significant Effect.  Once this was completed, Natural England is being consulted.  When this process is completed, it is expected that the application will go to the February Planning Committee  at TDBC. It was noted that the Ash Trees are not showing any sign of the Die-back disease that is occurring throughout the UK.
13.  
Highways
a. Gulleys/Upper Cheddon.   Highways were informed of the ‘raised’ surface below the Gadds Valley silt trap towards Upper Cheddon caused by the recent flooding.
b. Hestercombe Farm Drive.  The Farmer has completed clearing ditches on his land, and subsequently Highways have jetted the drain under the road.

c. Maidenbrook Lane is on the jetting schedule but is classified as medium to low priority as there is an alternative route into the village and at present a car can drive through the flood with care.  There are numerous sites and locations desperate for drainage clearing / jetting and sites where property and principle road networks are at risk. These must be the Highway priority.  The area Highway Superintendent will continue to monitor the situation.
14  Planning Applications for discussions 
08/12/0027 - Erection of detached dwelling with associated access and works at Brook View, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook,  An extension in time had been sought by the Clerk for this application to be discussed at the meeting.  The Parish Councillors object unanimously to this application for the following reasons:  the flood risk, extra traffic, overdevelopment of the site.  It is particularly requested that ‘Permitted Development Rights are removed”’.   
15  Decisions received- 
08/12/0022  Removal of portacabin and erection of two storey training/teaching block at Western Power Distribution, Venture Way, Priorswood Industrial Estate, Taunton  - CONDITIONAL APPROVAL
08/10/0024 Erection of up to 630 residential dwellings, live-work units, retail space, other mixed use development and open space to include areas and linear park, and associated landscaping at land off Nerrols Drive, Taunton – OUTLINE PLANNING PERMISSION GRANTED
08/12/0025/LB  Internal alterations to bathrooms and provision of ensuites at Cheddon Corner, Upper Cheddon, Cheddon Fitzpaine   CONDITIONAL APPROVAL
16
Reports – SCC, TDBC, Police.  Most points were covered in preceding items.  Cllr Waymouth reported that SCC has repaid several tranches of debt to various sources, and it is hoped that £55m will be repaid by March 2013, resulting in a saving of £15,000 per day.  Highways have responded well to the flooding issues and pothole repairs, with crews out in all weathers of the communities benefit and she was impressed by their actions.

TDBC meet on 22 January 2013 to approve the spending budget following the change in law by Central Government.  
17.   PWLB DD payment – noted.  £406.79.  This leaves an outstanding balance of £5,776.29 to be 
paid on the loan for the Memorial Hall.  This amount is paid twice yearly.

18.  Burial/Footpath Grant - £520 had been received by BACS in December.    £320 for Burial Grant, 
and £200 as a Footpath Grant.  Councillors approved £320 for the Parochial Church Council.  Proposed Cllr Blackshaw, seconded Cllr Musgrave.
19.  HMRC – online PAYE/Webinars – The Clerk has undertaken some online training, and has the 
P11 up to date for 2012/13.  Further training is needed as more papers have to be filed online at the end of the financial year.
20  Bank Reconciliation – figures were checked and verified against the bank statements. The 

Chairman signed both.
21  Payments for Authorisation
Parochial Church Council/Burial Grant  £320              Clerks expenses:   £29.59


SLCC membership - £86 for 2013      DLO Supply/Install Dog Waste Bin £384    
22.  Matters Raised by Councillors

Cllr Musgrave offered her letter of resignation as Parish Councillor to the Chairman offering pressure of work as the reason.  This was reluctantly accepted by the Chairman who thanked her for her past endeavours on behalf of the parish council.
23.  Correspondence.  

It was noted that a National Planning Policy Framework Development Meeting is scheduled for 6pm on 17 January 2013 at TDBC offices.  All Parish Councillors welcome.
The next meeting will be held 14 March 2013.
The meeting closed at 9.55 pm
Signed as a true record
Denise Webber

14 March 2013

(signature on original)

1

